February 22, 2007

Renne C. Vance, Chief Clerk

NC Utilities Commission

4323 Mail Service Center

Raleigh NC 27699-4325
Re: Docket No. E-7, Sub 790 (Cliffside)
Dear Ms. Vance,

The lack of transparency in the proposal by Duke Energy to build two conventional, 800 megawatt coal-fired units at its existing Cliffside Steam Station in Rutherford and Cleveland counties is a source of great concern to the undersigned.  Based on the arguments presented in two rounds of formal evidentiary hearings before the Utilities Commission, it is our belief that information that was not made publicly available regarding the Cliffside project could pose substantial financial risks to North Carolina’s ratepayers. In order to better evaluate those risks, we recommend a 90-day temporary suspension of issuance of the Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity and the release of information used to project the financial consequences of the project.

The project’s total cost, now estimated at $3 billion, a 50 percent increase in the last year alone, challenges the North Carolina Utilities Commission mandate to ensure the “public convenience and necessity” of the proposal.  The opportunity for a fair and open comparison of costs between the project and alternative measures such as demand side efficiency and alternative energy sources should be provided to the citizens and ratepayers of North Carolina before they are forced to foot the bill for billions of dollars of expensive new investments. 

The project’s price increase also calls into question the accuracy of certain other cost projections that were used by Duke Energy including coal prices, which have increased significantly in recent years. For instance, the respected energy consulting firm Hill and Associates said in their 2006 Central Appalachian Coal Summary: “Since 2003, mining costs in Central Appalachia have risen roughly 45% from the upper $20s to the lower $40s per ton, establishing a new base platform for coal pricing.”  If Duke Energy did not adequately account for these increases, similar to what has already occurred with construction costs, the resulting increases in electric rates will fall to ratepayers, not to Duke Energy shareholders.  A 2006 fuel clause adjustment for Duke Energy, for example, found an increase in the utility’s rates, and thus higher bills for ratepayers, without any direct benefits in the form of new jobs, economic growth or improved health and environmental quality.  

Duke Energy may also have underestimated the long-term costs of the proposed units with regard to the risk of mandatory carbon regulations. It is likely that if these units are fully operational by 2011, and will operate for 40 or more years, they will be subject to federal regulation of carbon dioxide. Cliffside’s carbon liability and associated future costs would be borne by ratepayers.
Because Duke Energy’s proposal provided insufficient transparency and information to ensure a fair and unbiased decision on the risks, costs and benefits of expanding the facility, the proceedings should be temporarily suspended for a period of 90 days.  During this period we request that the public be provided access to the inputs and assumptions of Duke Energy’s cost estimation models.

